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I. HISTORICAL BACKGROUND AND SUMMARY OF ACTIVITIES TO DATE

1. In the area of monetary and financial cooperation, there is no
doubt that there should be a regional African institution which can

help African countries to formulate a general framework or guidelines

for facing unfavourable conditions both internal and external. At

the present time, Africa's destiny seems uncertain and its future

doubtful. The African Monetary Fund (AMF), when created, will be an

instrument able to ensure monetary integration and regional autonomy

in the area of monetary policies.

2. In the Lagos Plan of Action which was adopted in April 1980, the

African Heads of State and Government decided that an African
Monetary Fund should be established as a means of coordinating the

monetary policies of African countries. It was acknowledged that

this Fund would provide African countries with a mechanism enabling

them to protect themselves and to react more effectively against the

unfavourable international financial and monetary environment. Six

years later, the African Heads of State and Government adopted the

African Priority Programme for Economic Recovery (APPER), 1986-1990,

which especially recommended "strengthening of subregional and

regional monetary and financial institutions" and stressed "the need

to take measures for establishing the African Monetary Fund as soon

as possible". Furthermore, in the United Nations Programme of Action

for the Economic Recovery and Development of Africa (UN-PAAERD),

1986-1990, which was adopted in 1986 by the United Nations Special

Session of the General Assembly on the Critical Economic Situation
in Africa, which also called for "intensification of efforts to be

made for accelerating the establishment of an African Monetary Fund".

3. Although the reference framework for establishment of the

African Monetary Fund is set and political support on this matter has

been expressed, action in technical areas has been slow and

laborious. A feasibility study which was carried out in 1984 has

been discussed by 3 separate meetings of Experts from Ministries of

Finance and from African Central Banks. Recommendations were

submitted at the meeting of the Conference of African Ministers of

Finance held in June 1986, a meeting to which Governors of Central

Banks were invited.

4. A number of important issues, however, remain unresolved. The

current document consequently aims at briefly examining these
questions so that they may serve as a basis for discussions later.

5. It is against this background that studies have been done on the

feasibility of establishing an African Monetary Fund. These studies,

which were completed in 1984, were discussed at three separate

meetings of Experts coming from African Ministries of Finance and

African Central Banks. The recommendations which emanated from this

meeting were submitted to the second Meeting of African Ministers of

Finance held at Libreville, Gabon in June 1986 to which Governors of

African Central Banks were invited. After reviewing the feasibility

study and the recommendations, the Ministers and the Central Bank

Governors decided to establish "the Ministerial Committee of

Libreville for establishment of an African Monetary Fund", which
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would receive the mandate to study in detail the technical issues not
yet resolved, especially the following:

(a) The capital size of the Fund, especially the amount of

initial authorized capital and the currencies in which subscriptions
were payable?

(b) The size of the Board of Directors;

(c) The conditions necessary for becoming a member of the Fund;

(d) Whether or not the Fund should be opened to non-African
members.

6. The Ministerial Committee of Libreville held its first meeting
at Libreville, Gabon, from 31 March to 2 April 1987. It did not deal
with all the issues pending but it approved the recommendations of
experts according to whom the initial authorized capital of the Fund

should be established at 2 billion African Units of Account (AUA),

of which 750 million could be called-up capital, payable during the
first five years. Moreover, the Committee agreed that, out of the
called-up capital of AUA 750 million payable during the five years
following the establishment of the Fund, AUA 500 million would be
reserved for members from the region and AUA 250 million to members

from outside the region (if they were to be allowed to subscribe to
the Fund).

7. Nonetheless, at its first meeting, the Ministerial Committee of
Libreville failed to reach a decision on the following issues:

(a) The criteria for acceptance of members from the region.

(b) The currency or currencies to be used in subscription

payments to the capital stock and, in particular, whether countries

should be allowed to pay in local currencies.

(c) Whether memberships should be open to countries outside the
region.

8. At its third session held from 6 to 8 March 1989 at Blantyre
(Malawi), the Conference of African Ministers of Finance decided to
reactivate and enlarge the Ministerial Committee of Libreville and
made it responsible for indepth review of all issues pending which

related to setting up the Fund and responsible for taking all
necessary measures to speed up its establishment. The composition

of the Committee was enlarged to include: Central African Republic,
Ethiopia, Gabon, Malawi, Morocco, Sierra Leone, Tunisia, Uganda,
Zambia, Governors of Central Banks of the Central African States
(BEAC) and the Central Bank of West African States (BCEAO), the

African Development Bank (ADB) the Organization of African Unity
(OAU) and the African Centre of Monetary Studies (ACMS).
Furthermore, the Conference of African Ministers of Finance mandated

the Minister of Finance of the People's Democratic Republic of
Ethiopia to convene and to chair the meetings of the Enlarged



E/ECA/TRADE/9 3/3 5

Page 3

Ministerial Committee of Libreville, with the ECA as the secretariat

and coordinator of the meetings.

9. The first meeting of the Enlarged Ministerial Committee of

Libreville took place in Addis Ababa from 11 to 12 April 1989- At

this meeting, the Committee decided to create an Ad Hoc Technical

Sub-Committee of Governors of African Central Banks of the members

of the Enlarged Ministerial Committee, to look into the outstanding
issues. This Sub-Committee was authorized to co-opt as members, the

Governors of Central Banks of countries that are not members of the

Enlarged Ministerial Committee. It received the following mandate:

(a) To examine carefully the objectives, institutional

framework and operational modalities of the African Monetary Fund,

taking into account the most recent developments in Africa's monetary

and financial situation in order to determine an appropriate

framework for establishing the Fund;

(b) To examine on one hand, the experiences of other regions

in setting up similar financial infrastructure and, on the other

hand, how such experiences might assist African countries in

effectively solving their monetary and financial problems;

(c) To prepare a comprehensive report on the technical aspects

of the unresolved issues, based on an exhaustive study of the reports

on various meetings a well as the views expressed by the Enlarged

Ministerial Committee and to propose practical solutions and various

alternative option for setting up the African Monetary Fund without

delay;

(d) To examine the objectives, functions and structure of the

African Centre for Monetary Studies with a view to making it the

nucleus of the African Monetary Fund.

10. Moreover, the Enlarged Ministerial Committee of Libreville

reguested that the objectives, structure, operations and resources

envisaged for this African Monetary Fund should be further studied

taking into account the current trends in financial and monetary

affairs. Furthermore, it was recommended that detailed consultations

should be held with subregional African monetary and financial
institutions, in order to seek specific solutions to the problems

experienced in the efforts to establish the African Monetary Fund.

11. Pursuant to the decisions of the first meeting of the Enlarged

Ministerial Committee of Libreville, the ECA undertook intensive

consultations with subregional and regional monetary and financial

institutions inside and outside Africa. This series of consultations

culminated in the convening of the Ad Hoc Experts Group Meeting on

Establishment of an African Monetary Fund, at the ECA Secretariat,

Addis Ababa, from 27 November to 1 December 1989.

12. This Ad Hoc Experts Group Meeting was attended by eminent

personalities in the field of money and development finance drawn,

from the following African, Asian, Latin American and North American
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Institutions: the Central Bank of Nigeria, the Central Bank of
Egypt, the Central Bank of Mauritius, ADB, ACMS, the Andean Reserve

Fund, the Arab Monetary Fund (AMF), the National Bureau of Economic
Research Inc. (USA), the University of Jadavpur (India), the
University of Libreville (Gabon), the University of Dakar (Senegal),
the OAU and Meridian International Bank Ltd- Other participants
included representatives from Central Bank of Central African States
(BCEAC), the Central Bank of West African States (BCEAO),
Preferential Trade Area for Eastern and Southern African (PTA), the
Clearing House for Eastern and Southern Africa (PTA), the West
African Clearing House (WACH), the Central African Clearing House
(CACH), the Association of African Development Financing Institutions
(AIAFD) and UNDP. The consultations undertaken by the ECA and the

Experts Group Meeting led to revision of the Feasibility Study on the

Establishment of an African Monetary Fund.

13. The second meeting of the Enlarged Ministerial Committee on
establishment of an African Monetary Fund took place in Addis ababa
from 29 to 30 November 1990. The meeting preceded by that of the Ad
Hoc Technical Sub-Committee of Governors of African Central Banks,
which was held from 26 to 28 November 1990. These two meetings
enabled revision of the Feasibility Study on Establishment of an

African Monetary Fund, with special emphasis on the rationale for
such action in terms of the objectives, functions and technical
operations of the Fund, the organizational structure proposed, the
resources necessary for setting up the Fund, broad lending guidelines
and alternative scenarios for establishing such a Fund, including the
possibility of using the African Centre of Monetary Studies (CAEM)

as the nucleus of the Fund.

II. DECISIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SECOND MEETING OF THE
ENLARGED MINISTERIAL COMMITTEE

14. In general terms, the Committee of Libreville arrived at a
consensus according to which the main objective of the Fund would be
to improve resource flows, promote monetary and financial integration
in Africa and promote the economic integration of African economies.

15. Although the Committee acknowledged the need for an institution
such as the African Monetary Fund, it nevertheless concluded that the
Feasibility Study had not supplied convincing arguments for a fully-
fledged Fund to be established at that time but agreed that this
could be considered in the long term. The Committee proposed an
alternative arrangement by which ADB, ACMS and subregional monetary
and financial institutions should achieve functional interdependence

in terms of providing balance-of-payments support and technical
monetary and financial support to member States. To this end:

(a) The ADB could be consulted about provision of balance-of-
payments support to member States. Resources for such financing
should be mobilized by that institution.

(b) ACMS should be strengthened to enable it to accomplish its
mandate of strengthening policy-analysis capacity in Africa and to
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assist member States in drawing-tip credible economic programmes. The

Centre could also be requested to serve as a forum for coordinating
Africa's collective action in international monetary and financial

issues;

(c) Subregional monetary and financial institutions should be
assigned the role of "policy coordination" among their members as a

basis for continent-wide monetary cooperation.

16. The recommendations adopted by the fourth session of the

Conference of African Ministers of Finance are found below:

(a) It was necessary to set up an institution which would

specialize in regional monetary and financial questions.
Nevertheless, it did not seem financially possible at that time to
set up an autonomous fully-fledged African Monetary Fund because of
the economic and monetary problems which afflict African countries
and the difficulties in collecting the capital subscriptions to the

Fund. Furthermore, given that it was decided that the Fund could not
raise adeguate resources at this stage, its establishment was at that

time. As a result, gradual establishment of such a Fund was

suggested. In the interim, an alternative arrangement had to be

found whereby some of the functions of the proposed Fund would be
assumed by ADB, ACMS and subregional monetary and financial

institutions.

(b) The proposal for establishment of an autonomous Fund should
be reviewed after a period of five years and specific proposals
should be submitted to the African Ministers of Finance to decide if
it was possible to set up an autonomous Fund. Consequently, the Ad

Hoc Technical Sub-committee of Governors should become a Standing
Committee responsible for reviewing the issues during the interim

period;

(c) The ADB should be invited, in conjunction with the ECA, to

carry out a technical study on the possibility of ADB being able to
provide balance-of-payments financing to member States and to update

the Feasibility Study on Establishment of the African Monetary Fund.
Coordination of this study could be done by the Joint
ADB/ECA/ACMS/OAU Secretariat.

17. in implementing these recommendations, the ECA Secretariat made
contact with the ADB. ADB reacted by informing the EGA Secretariat
that it was not in a position to provide additional balance-of-

payments support to African countries, because this would compromise
the structuring of its portfolio shares between "programme loans" and

"project loans".

III. FOLLOW-UP MEASURES

18. There has been an increasing level of consensus reached on the

fact that African Monetary policies should be fully supported by a
strong and autonomous institution. If the African Monetary Fund were

established, it would be able to provide African countries with more
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effective means of resolving the current monetary and financial
crisis, by assisting African countries as necessary, with their
preparations for entering into agreements with the IMF and the World

Bank for adjustment programmes-

19. Convinced that an African Monetary Fund would have an important
catalytic role in the process of African monetary and financial
integration, the Conference decided to follow up on implementation
of the recommendations of the Enlarged Ministerial Committee of
Libreville on the possibility that ADB could provide balance-of-

payments support to African States, potential members of the African
Monetary Fund, once it was established.

20. It is within this framework and with the objective of preparing
for the fifth session of the Conference of African Minister of
Finance that the EGA Secretariat carried out a work mission in
Libreville, Gabon from 13 to 18 April 1993, to the Minister of
Finance and the Budget, his excellency, Paul Toungui. These
consultations with the Minister, in his dual capacity as functioning
chairman of the Conference of African Ministers of Finance and as
chairman of the Enlarged Ministerial Committee of Libreville on
establishment of the African Monetary Fund have, therefore, basically
dealt with the modalities of reviving contact already started with

ADB.

21. During this mission it was agreed that a working session should
be organized between the Minister and Mr- Babacar Ndiaye, ADB Group
chairman at Abidjan, connected with the annual Group meetings which
took place there from 12 to 14 May 1993. The working session was
held on 11 May. The president of the ADB Group had to reiterate that
ADB was not in a position to provide such balance-of-payments

financing support to African States for the main reasons earlier
mentioned. This was afterwards confirmed to the Minister in an
official letter from Mr. Babacar Ndiaye.

22. The current stage of progress with this question urgently needs
revitalization of the role of the Enlarged Ministerial Committee
follow-up of which was entrusted, as is known, to the current Bureau

of the Conference of African Ministers of Finance and to the Ad Hoc
Technical Sub-Committee of the Governors of African Central Banks.
In fact, these two institutions, with the assistance of the ECA
Executive Secretariat, are the ones responsible for reviewing the
question during the interim period, in that proposal for establishing
an autonomous Monetary Fund would not be raised until after a period

of five years.

23. It is also important to emphasize the technical aspects of
updating the Feasibility Study on Establishment of an African
Monetary Fund whose work coordination would have to be ensured by the
joint ADB/ACMS/ECA/OAU Secretariat. Such updating is indispensable
in that a number of variables considered in the first presentation

of the study have changed and/or are susceptible to change because

of the changing scenarios on the continent.


